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Silver suggests panel redraw district lines

Commission would be comprised of non-lawmakers

By JIMMY VIELKIND

November 22, 2011

ALBANY -- Assembly Speaker Sheldon Silver has proposed that a commission of non-legislators should take over the once-a-decade process of drawing district lines for the state Legislature and Congress, his aide said Monday.

Michael Whyland said Silver envisions an eight-member panel appointed by leaders of each legislative conference, ensuring four Republicans and four Democrats. The outline of the proposal, shared with Senate Republicans and good-government groups, was first reported Saturday by The New York Times.

It comes as the redistricting process nears a critical point. A report released Monday by the good-government group Citizens Union argued the current system for redistricting, dominated by the Democratic majority in the Assembly and Republicans who control the Senate, has led to less-competitive elections, reduced voter turnout and, over the past four election cycles, a 96 percent re-election rate for incumbents -- who are returned to office by an average margin of victory of 61 percentage points.

"We must get beyond the short-term thinking in Albany that never sees beyond the horizon of the next election," the report says.

Citizens Union Executive Director Dick Dadey called the new proposal by Silver an "important statement." Dadey as well as aides to Silver and Senate Majority Leader Dean Skelos, R-Long Island, said there are active discussions about a revised redistricting process under way. They include not only the form of the line-drawing commission, but also which legal criteria will govern its actions.

"Senate Republicans remain committed to a redistricting process that is bipartisan, open and fair," said Skelos' spokesman Scott Reif.

Cuomo's spokesman Josh Vlasto declined to comment. The governor has vowed to veto lines are "partisan" and suggested this threat will extend, unequivocally, to the product of the current commission, called LATFOR.

At the same time, Cuomo has talked privately with lawmakers about a new process that can win his blessing as well as the support of good-government groups.

LATFOR concluded its public hearings on the map-making process earlier this month, and is expected to release draft district maps next month. If the lines are vetoed, it's likely the process would be finalized by judges responding to lawsuits.

One was filed last week in federal court in Brooklyn. Brought against state leaders by six voters from around the state, the suit alleges LATFOR is violating a 2010 law requiring state prison inmates be counted -- for purposes of redistricting -- at their last known address, not their jail cells.

Senate Republicans have opposed this law, and some are challenging it in court. Meanwhile, LATFOR has not processed the address data for mapping purposes. Democrats say these delays represent partisan foot-dragging; Republicans say there are legitimate technical difficulties.

"The legislative stalemate is a direct result of legislative inaction on reform of the redistricting process," the suit alleges. "Accordingly, plaintiffs ask this court to avert this impending electoral disaster by appointing a special master to effectuate independent redistricting based upon fair criteria."

Aides to Cuomo, Silver and Skelos declined to comment on the suit.

AD-064

Times Union  Page 1 of 2

